
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 20 APRIL 2006 


IOS.38/06
CLEAN NEIGHBOURHOODS AND ENVIRONMENT ACT 2005

The Director of Community Services presented Report CS.09/06 updating Members on key issues for the practical implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005.  The Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.056/06) had considered the report and referred it to this Committee and the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to comment on the implementation proposals.  

Details of the new powers available to Local Authorities under the provisions of the Act were submitted.  A one-off allocation of funding for implementation of the Act and environmental improvements had been included in the 2006/07 Budget.  The report outlined the way in which it was intended to deal with the new powers. 

The Director of Community Services reminded Members that they had taken part in a workshop session on 10 April 2006, when the report had been considered.  The comments made by Members at that Workshop had been incorporated into a further report  which would be considered by the Executive on 24 April 2006.

In addition to the comments of Members at the workshop session, the following comments and observations were made:

(a)
A Member queried whether Council wide policies in relation to the implementation of the Act would be developed, particularly on enforcement.  Overview and Scrutiny would have a role to play in the scrutiny of any such policies.

The Director of Community Services responded that the initial focus would be on public awareness and education but that policies would be developed as necessary and reported to Overview and Scrutiny.

(b)
In response to a question on the funding of the implementation after the first year, the Director of Community Services advised that the report to be considered by the Executive on 24 April 2006 outlined proposals for use of the funding.  The proposals had been developed taking into consideration the comments of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  One of the preferred options in the report was to appoint an additional 2 Officers to carry out enforcement at evenings and weekends and this would be extended over a 2 year period.

In relation to funding for future years, the Director of Community Services hoped that the success of the implementation measures would be reflected in a reduction in the amount the Council has to spend on collecting fly tipping and litter.  The implementation measures and funding would be reviewed after 2 years.

(c)
Concern was expressed at the level of  “fly posting” in the city and it was suggested that these should be removed and enforcement action taken.  

The Director of Community Services responded that posters and banners on main roads are the responsibility of the County Council and Capita.  The Council does remove them from other areas within its own responsibility as and when they are made aware of them.   Members commented that the posters and banners are not being removed from main roads.  The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport portfolio holder expressed concern about this and suggested that this Committee could ask the Executive to refer this matter to the joint Carlisle Highways Working Group and the Local Area Committee.

(d)
A Member queried whether there was a Council wide policy on Fixed Penalty Notices.  

The Director of Community Services responded that the level of fines for some Fixed Penalty Notices has been set by the Government.  There are other areas where the Council has discretion on the level of fines and discussions had taken place with other Authorities in Cumbria to ensure that a standard level of fine was imposed across Cumbria.  In relation to fines imposed by different Sections within the Council, these are considered and set as part of the annual charges review.

(e)
The need for organisations and agencies e.g. Railtrack to be involved in and take responsibility for cleaning up litter and the environment around their workplace or areas of operation was emphasised.  The Director of Community Services advised that the report to the Executive highlights the responsibility of other partners and businesses as well as the Council’s responsibility.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the comments of the Committee, as detailed above, be forwarded to the Executive on 24 April 2006, in addition to the comments made at the workshop which have already been incorporated into the report by the Director of Community Services.

(2)  That the Executive be asked to refer the concerns about the issue of removal of fly posters to the Carlisle Highways Working Group and the Carlisle Local Area Committee.







